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  Windsor, North Carolina 

October 24, 2016 

Regular Meeting 

 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners met for their regularly scheduled meeting inside the 

Kelford Community Building located at 107 Broadway Street, Kelford, NC at 7:00PM.  The 

following members were present or absent: 

 

Present:  Ronald “Ron” Wesson, District I 

  Stewart White, District II 

Tammy A. Lee, District III 

John Trent, District IV 

     Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore, District V 

 

Absent: None 

 

 

Staff Present:  County Manager Scott Sauer  

  Clerk to the Board Sarah S. Tinkham 

  Assistant County Attorney Jonathan Huddleston 

  Finance Officer William Roberson 

  Emergency Services Director Mitch Cooper 

   

   

 

Leslie Beachboard of the Bertie Ledger-Advance and Cal Bryant of the Roanoke-Chowan News 

Herald were present from the media. 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chairman Trent called the meeting to order and thanked those present for their attendance.   

 

INVOCATION/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

   

Chairman Trent led the Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance. 
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PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 

Norman Cherry, President of Bertie-Martin Community College, was present to notify the Board 

of a class currently in session for senior citizens wanting to learn basic computer skills.  

Additionally, he announced a 2-day class for those interested in receiving their concealed 

weapons permit.  The class is due to begin after Christmas.  The course fee is $70.  Anyone 

interested in the course is urged to contact Martin Community College. 

 

There were no other public comments. 
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APPOINTMENTS 
 
 

Hurricane Matthew – Storm Wrap Up by Emergency Services Director, Mitch Cooper 

 

Emergency Services Director, Mitch Cooper, provided a brief update about the procedures 

being following to recover from Hurricane Matthew.   

 

He also announced that as of Saturday, October 22nd, FEMA set up its Disaster Recovery 

Center inside the Council on Aging Building.  The Center will be open and taking 

applications until Sunday, October 30 th.   

 

Additionally, Mr. Cooper encouraged all citizens that were impacted by the flooding to 

please visit the Disaster Recovery Center early to fill out a funding application.   

 

All Commissioners commended Mr. Cooper for his response to the 2 recent flooding events, 

and also agreed that the sooner citizens applied for FEMA, the better.  

 

Then, Mr. Cooper addressed molding concerns and described it as the “biggest public health 

concern” following the catastrophic flooding.  It was recommended that everyone 

thoroughly inspect inside and underneath their homes for wet subflooring, duct work, 

insulation, etc.  If molding is discovered, or if conditions are right for mold to form, then 

citizens are urgently asked to contact the County or FEMA to begin receiving 

recommendations for removal. 

 

He mentioned that cleaning kits were available as well for the cleanup process.  

 

Lastly, Mr. Cooper responded to concerns regarding storm debris.  He announced that a 

Request for Proposals (RFP) process was due to begin in the near future to begin receiving 

bids for debris management.  All townships will also be included under the same RFP.  

 

Ms. Mardi Millons, Intergovernmental Affairs Agent with FEMA, was also present to 

answer questions.  She briefly discussed that a buy-out program was “rare,” and that it 

would most likely not occur “for a while,” and that the State of North Carolina would have 

“more of a say,” than FEMA about whether or not that would take place as a result of 

Hurricane Matthew. 
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Colerain Commissioner, Bill Harrell – generators for emergency shelters 

 

This matter was deferred to a future meeting. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 

BOARD APPOINTMENTS 

 

There were no Board Appointments. 
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CONSENT AGENDA  

 

Upon review by Chairman Trent, Vice Chairman Bazemore made a MOTION to approve the 

Consent Agenda items below.  Commissioner Wesson SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION 

PASSED unanimously.   

 

The Consent Agenda was approved as follows: 

 

1.  Minutes – Regular Session 10-6-16, Closed Session 10-6-16 

2.  Budget Amendment – #17-02 

3.  Tax Release Journal – August 2016 

4.  Commissioners Meeting Schedule -- 2017 
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DISCUSSION AGENDA 
 

Water District II – DWSRF Loan Resolution confirming offer and acceptance 

 

This item was recommended for approval. 
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Water District IV - DWSRF Loan Resolution confirming offer and acceptance 

 

 

This item was recommended for approval. 
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Water District IV – Resolution confirming offer and acceptance of Water 

Infrastructure Fund 

 

This item was recommended for approval.  
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Parks and Recreation Trust Fund contract grant agreement 

 

This item was recommended for approval. 

 

The contract grant agreement reads as follows: 
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Commissioner Wesson made a MOTION to approve Discussion Items D-1 to D-4.  Vice 

Chairman Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
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COMMISSIONER’S REPORTS 

 

Commissioner Wesson commended all Bertie County employees for their dedication to the 

citizens of Bertie County during the two recent flood events.  He also encouraged the 

Planning/Inspections Department to find ways of alleviating some financial burdens for local 

business owners as they are trying to rebuild. 

 

Vice Chairman Bazemore forwarded various messages of good will from areas around North 

Carolina, including Gary Miggs, a Commissioner from Camden County.  She also thanked 

Reverend Dr. Ricky Banks of St. Stephen Missionary Baptist Church for their donation of 

bottled water and cleaning supplies.  She also requested that the County have representatives 

from Republic Services back to discuss various citizen concerns.  Lastly, she reported that if 

anyone has or notices blocked jeggings in their area to please call NCDOT with the address.  

NCDOT will be fixing full and blocked jeggings. 

 

Commissioner Lee thanked Kashi B. Hell, Found and Executive Director of Heritage Collegiate 

Leadership Academy (HCLA), for her hard work in collecting a significant number of donations 

for flood victims in Bertie County.   

 

Commissioner White encouraged the Board to form a Cashie River Flood Committee to discuss 

future response protocols for future storm events.  He also commented all first responders as well 

as volunteers for stepping up during their community’s time of need. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

COUNTY MANAGER’S REPORTS 

 

Per a question from Commissioner White, County Manager Sauer discussed the latest efforts to 

reopen the Lawrence Memorial Library in Windsor.  Mr. Sauer reported that the Library had just 

about dried out from Tropical Storm Julia when Hurricane Matthew made its way into Eastern 
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North Carolina.  He stated that all books and computers were still in storage, but that the building 

was in need of repair before it could be reopened.  He also noted that he had already received 

over $100,000 in cleaning bill costs.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

COUNTY ATTORNEY’S REPORTS 

 

 

The County Attorney gave no remarks at this time. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 

Randy Cherry of Aulander was present to share his concerns regarding his potential place of 

business down on the Cashie River in Windsor.  He stated that he had concerns with the County 

permitting process, and the costs that could potentially be required to get the building up to code 

since over half of it was damaged by flooding. 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

ADJOURN 

 

Chairman Trent adjourned the meeting at 8:00PM.   
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______________________________ 

                     John Trent, Chairman 

 

 

 

_________________________________   

Sarah S. Tinkham, Clerk to the Board 

 

 

   

   

    

 

 


